29


MINUTES of the Agenda Conference of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield held on Monday, April 14, 2008 at 7:30 p.m. at the North Plainfield Community Center, 614 Greenbrook Road, North Plainfield, New Jersey.


PRESENT:


Council Members:
Mary H. Forbes

Michael Giordano Jr.

Robert E. Hitchcock





Frank Righetti





Douglas M. Singleterry





Frank “Skip” Stabile, Council President (8:25 p.m.)

ABSENT:


Council Member:
Jenny Flynn (excused)


Also Present:

Janice G. Allen, Mayor

David E. Hollod, Business Administrator 

Eric M. Bernstein, Esq., Borough Attorney (7:45 p.m.)





Gloria Pflueger, Borough Clerk


In the absence of Council President Stabile, Council Vice President Giordano took the chair.   Mr. Stabile was marked present at 8:25 p.m. and took the chair.


The Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag was led by Mr. Hitchcock.


Council Vice President Giordano requested a moment of silence for the men and women serving in our Armed Forces.


Council Vice President Giordano read the following Notice of Compliance:


"This is an Agenda Meeting of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield, scheduled by resolution of the Council adopted on December 10, 2007.  Adequate notice of this meeting was given pursuant to N.J.S.A. 10:4-6 et seq. by transmitting said notice to the Courier News and The Star-Ledger on December 27, 2007 and by posting a copy of this notice on the bulletin boards in the Municipal Building and Memorial Library reserved for such purpose."


PUBLIC COMMENT:  

Theresa Cichowski, 180 Martin’s Way, North Plainfield, referenced a recent Star- Ledger article about 40-42 Washington Avenue, saying that it represented four years of inaction and that the town should not commit its funds to buy and/or rehab the home.

Frank D’Amore, 40 Willow Avenue, North Plainfield, questioned the proposed ordinance dealing with the organization of the police department and if it would result in cost savings and greater efficiency in the department.   He suggested that someone from the administrative branch of the department be assigned to work nights in the event that there were an incidence of high crime rates.    

Antoinette Rinehart, 93 Wilson Avenue, North Plainfield, thanked the governing body for its role in expediting the meeting between Appraisal Systems, Inc. and NPCCR which she termed very successful.  She asked a series of questions:

· Why were revaluation meetings not held before the revaluation began?

· Why are our elected officials, including our School Board hiding?

· After the revaluation, can the information be used to issue violations in housing and health laws?

· Will evidence of illegal use of residence by multi-families be reported?

· Why are businesses moving out of North Plainfield, such as Capitol Lighting to Green Brook, Staples to Watchung, etc.?  Are the taxes too high or the town’s policies unfriendly to businesses?

· Why are available commercial properties not selling or appear to be abandoned (many for 30 or more years)?

· Will the appraisal company provide information to the Borough as far as how many separate dwelling units are within a given building?

· If it’s not being provided, will the company provide it if it is requested?

· How is the property revaluation going to eliminate or cut down on illegal housing?

· Would it pay for homeowners to push for greater enforcement on streets where speeding is a factor in decreasing their desirability?

· Where do allotted monies for snow clearance go when a snow-free season is experienced?

· Where are the tax monies from Atlantic City casinos?

· Why is North Plainfield’s tax rate so much higher than surrounding communities?

The speaker then advised of a recent encounter with an Appraisal Systems employee at her home, describing difficulties encountered in obtaining a copy of the appraisal agent’s report on her property.  


The Mayor replied that Appraisal Systems’ field representatives are strictly data collectors, and do not make any judgments about the actual appraisal.  

Tracy Peters, 495 Ayres Avenue, North Plainfield, agreed with Ms. Rinehart regarding her experience with the field representative, and the fact that they collect raw data.  


NEW BUSINESS:

1.
2008 Municipal Budget – F.S.S.   Public Works Director James F. Rodino was present.  Mrs. Forbes questioned appropriations versus actual expenditures in the 2007 budget.  There was an appreciably lower expenditure in the line for overtime.  Mr. Rodino explained that a mild winter was experienced, and less time was required for emergency snow clearance.  He explained that monies not spent on DPW overtime could be held over and recommitted to other Borough needs as required within that department or any other in the town.  


Mrs. Forbes asked about the leaf contract, which Mr. Rodino explained is combined with grass and yard waste removal.  In the past, three different contracts were involved.  It is now covered in one inclusive contract that went out to bid this year for the first time.  


Mr. Righetti asked about appropriations for new equipment this year, which Mr. Rodino explained would be part of the capital budget, a five-year plan which is now in its third year.  Mr. Singleterry asked about $224,000 listed under General Appropriations – Other Expenses.  Mr. Hollod explained that there is a detailed breakdown of the appropriation further along in the budget document.   Mr. Singleterry asked Mr. Rodino if he is satisfied with his staffing levels, and he replied that he has to work with what he has.  He said if there were a windfall of money he would love to enlarge, but those on staff work out very well.   It is a small staff of 12 dedicated, hard-working people.  Anything they are asked to do, they do without question.  The staff level has remained static since Mr. Rodino took over as director following a reduction of three individuals for purely budgetary reasons.  A part-timer paid hourly with no benefits is brought in during the summer months.


Mr. Singleterry asked about special training for DPW personnel regarding shade trees.  The Director replied that they would never turn away training; the downside would be taking personnel off the street.  He said that he would like to see as many people as possible to be trained in that field.  Discussions were held with Ms. Saloukas on the topic.  If  administration prioritized their training, Mr. Rodino would find no fault and would look forward to taking the training himself.  


Mr. Hitchcock remarked on an apparent higher appropriation for combined DPW collections from one year to the next.  The former 2007 figure was $144,000.  Current request is $180,000, which Mr. Rodino explained reflects a year-and-a-half of collections.  It will overlap into 2009.   Patrick DeBlasio, CFO, was present and explained that it had been a competitive two-year bid, and the $180,000 represented a pro-rated figure.  Mr. Rodino rejoined that the figure was done by tonnage with rates keyed to the amount taken last year.  

2. 
2008 Quarterly Report of the North Plainfield Rescue Squad – M.H.F.  Doug Krisburg, Captain, North Plainfield Rescue Squad, was present.  Mrs. Forbes explained that a breakdown of rescue squad revenue and expenses had been requested, so as to better anticipate the financial year ahead.  She thanked Captain  Krisburg for his attention to detail and for working up the figures.


Mr. Hitchcock asked if the numbers reflected a net gain in revenues, and Captain Krisburg replied that the squad carries certain forms of overhead including ambulance payments for a new vehicle and insurance.  The squad has historically lived from hand-to-mouth and continues doing so while undertaking a wide range of fundraisers and charity drives.  Over 25 years’ time, despite maintenance efforts, there has been continued deterioration of the squad building and equipment, all of which has led to increased costs.  Despite an increase in Borough support, the squad continues to operate at a deficit, although it now enjoys the advantage of increased, enthusiastic membership. 


Mr. Hitchcock asked about the impact from the anticipated closure of Muhlenberg Hospital, and the Captain advised that there would be a difference in travel time.  A scramble crew will be deployed to deal with the greater distance.  There are critical times involved, such as a “platinum ten minutes” and a “golden hour” during which urgent cases need to be at their care destination.


Mr. Singleterry termed it a great report, and questioned state aid and fundraising.  Mr. Krisburg replied that the yearly cost of running the squad typically runs $60,000.00, and that he regularly applies for grants to assist in defraying the costs.  He explained the critical need to upgrade radios for the squad, the fact that their computers are antiquated and that even pants worn by the squad are high-ticket items.  


Further, the Captain explained that he was prepared to deal directly with FEMA, since there were confirmed instances of other municipalities with fewer calls receiving greater financial aid.

3.
Opposing the proposal of New Jersey American Water Company for an increase in tariff rates and charges for water and sewer service  –  M.H.F.  Mrs. Forbes advised of the water company’s appeal to the Board of Public Utiltities (BPU) for a rate increase.  The increase, she said, is entirely inappropriate at this time, as it is a large company with adequate resources to cover any shortfalls.   The draft resolution is intended to express the town’s opposition to any such increase in water rates as the residents are already beset by so very many other inflationary pressures.  The governing body indicated its support of the proposed resolution.


Council President Stabile was marked present and took the chair during the following item:

4.
Proposed Resolution Opposing the Failure of the Governor’s Proposed State Budget for the 2008-2009 Fiscal Year to Treat Property Tax Relief as Our Priority – J.G.A.  Mr. Hollod recounted details of a recent briefing with Governor Corzine and Commissioner Doria hosted by the New Jersey State League of Municipalities.  North Plainfield’s $241,000.00 reduction in state aid represents at least three tax points.  Towns across the state are also sustaining major cuts in state aid.  In all, five towns in Somerset County under 5,000 population are having their aid eliminated, while five other towns in the county with populations between 5,000 and 10,000 are seeing a 50% reduction in state aid.  The Governor held out a small possibility that – over two to three years – the aid reduction could be phased out and funding restored to prior levels.


On consensus, the Council indicated its agreement with the resolution.


The Council President turned the meeting over to Mr. Bernstein for the following item:

5.
Organization of the Police Department – Proposed Ordinance with Current Rank Structure – J.G.A.  Mr. Bernstein recalled the Police Chief’s recent appearance before the Council during which he discussed a re-alignment of the Department.  Proposed Ordinance No. 08-06 would take into account the various ranks and positions for the department to insure that they are correct.  The language relative to “corporal” comes from the existing collective bargaining agreement between the PBA and the Borough.  Mr. Hitchcock asked it there would be a change in job descriptions and the attorney answered in the negative – job descriptions will remain unchanged.  Current makeup of the department will have no additional impact on the on-going negotiations.  Council indicated its intention to move the proposed ordinance forward.

PUBLIC COMMENT:


Frank D’Amore Sr., 40 Willow Avenue, North Plainfield, asked if DPW employees were called upon to hand-deliver fliers regarding the revaluation process, which Mr. Rodino confirmed.


Antoinette Rinehart, 93 Wilson Avenue, North Plainfield, commented on construction debris that was bagged by a resident, then collected by their trash hauler.  Before the hauler could take it away, DPW issued a notice to have the debris properly disposed.  She asked if the residents had been singled out or if public works was simply doing its job.


Linda Lemos, 220 Lawrence Avenue, North Plainfield, asked why the cost of dog licenses had increased by $10.00 in one year.  The Council President explained that the state statute had allowed for the increase and the Borough found that it was timely, considering the administrative costs involved, since there had been no increase in years.

REPORTS OF BOARDS, COMMITTEES, COMMISSIONS:

Mrs. Forbes encouraged residents to get out and vote in tomorrow’s school election, adding that the proposed school budget has no impact on the tax rate. 


Mr. Giordano advised of the recent meeting of the Property Maintenance Committee, and the fact that certain changes have been planned.   


Mr. Hitchcock advised that a May meeting is scheduled for the Historic Preservation Commission.   There will be a formal response to 40-42 Washington Avenue.  

Motion to adjourn by Mr. Hitchcock, seconded by Mr. Giordano and carried unanimously.


Meeting adjourned at 8:35 p.m.







Borough Clerk

Council President

4/14/08


